
Everyone changes with aging, often in invisible ways. You may be surprised to learn that beginning at age 25, there is a slow 
decline in speed, reasoning, spatial skills, and memory (Salthouse, 2009). At the age of 30, there is a 3-8% loss of muscle mass 
per decade (Volpi, 2004). By the age of 65, a person has lost approximately 20% of their muscle mass. Our senses, including 
smell, hearing, and vision, begin to decline around the age of 50. This aging process is accelerated in individuals with 
disabilities. This extends to a heightened vulnerability to several serious conditions. 

Individuals with developmental and intellectual disabilities (IDD) experience age-related health conditions earlier than the 
general population and also experience higher rates of chronic health conditions. For example, the prevalence of Alzheimer’s 
disease in individuals with Down syndrome is 90% (Fortea, 2021). To put this in perspective, in the general population, the 
prevalence rate of Alzheimer’s disease is approximately 10%. This vulnerability can have a detrimental impact on quality of 
life (Garcia-Dominguez et al., 2020). Currently, there are approximately 640,000 people with developmental disabilities over 
the age of 60 in the United States. This is expected to more than double by the year 2030 (Heller & Sorenson, 2013). Hence, the 
service delivery world needs to prepare for the challenges of serving those with developmental disabilities as they age. There 
is also the consideration of where and how to support individuals as they age. Most individuals, including those with IDD, 
want to age within their homes and communities.

Early Identification of Need
Long-term planning should begin as early as possible in adulthood. While identifying someone’s future needs is not 
always possible, there are factors we can take into consideration early, such as the person’s current diagnosis and what 
type of prognosis is generally expected with that diagnosis, as well as the person’s family medical history. These types of 
considerations can assist providers and families in determining the best living arrangement needs early. 

When this is not possible, discussions about future medical needs should occur during the early stages of the medical and 
behavioral changes that occur with aging or other health-related conditions. For example, when a person first starts showing 
symptoms of memory issues, early decisions related to environmental needs can be made. Some areas to consider are whether 
the person can stay in their current home with some renovations for accessibility or whether they will need an alternate living 
arrangement to accommodate their changes in physical mobility. While these conversations can be challenging, it is important 
that they occur prior to the person experiencing an urgent need in a crisis context.

Another set of considerations is necessary to consider when a person receives a terminal diagnosis, such as Alzheimer’s 
disease or terminal cancer. For example, the team can consider whether or not hospice care will be explored in the later stages 
of illness. Having these conversations ahead of time with the person, family members, and caregivers makes the process much 
easier and less stressful to put in place when the time comes. It is challenging for loved ones to make those types of decisions 
without much notice, and when there is an opportunity to avoid that, we should. It can be easiest to address these issues 
regularly and when an urgent decision is not required.

Staff Training
Caring for individuals with IDD across the lifespan requires compassionate caregivers and dedicated professionals. 
Collaborating with experts in healthcare, physical therapy, occupational therapy, speech-language pathology, and palliative 
care/hospice is necessary to maximize each individual’s goals for aging well, maintaining a high quality of life, and dying with 
dignity. As changes occur to an individual’s functional status, caregivers should have access to robust training and education. 
Trainings, including practice, discussion, and follow-up, allows the caregiver to best support an individual to age with dignity 
and respect. Caregivers can then recognize future changes in status and reach out for support. Areas of training needs often 
include topics such as how to provide care due to changes in functional status, which can include mobility changes, ability 
to eat independently, diet texture changes, and communication changes. Throughout this process, there is a continued need 
for interdisciplinary collaboration from all therapists and practitioners involved in the person’s care. Training should be 
developed by these team members and then trained by the person’s primary caregivers. Often, in residential settings, direct 
support professionals carry out complex care plans daily that require frequent follow-up, training, and revisions.

Supporting Family Needs
An important aspect of end of life care includes having available support and familiar people, such as families and friends, 
who continue to be part of the individuals’ lives. When End of Life Care begins, the teams should continue to encourage 
visitation and communication with their loved ones. Depending on the current care needs of the individual, this may be in the 
home visits or visits to their family’s home if the environment supports this. Alternative communication methods for families 
that live further away include phone calls or video conference calls to be able to see and support their loved ones during this 
time of transition. Some family members may not know what will comfort the individual at this time. The National Institute 
on Aging (2018) has recommendations that can be shared with families, including providing physical contact, setting a 
comfortable mood, asking the person receiving end of life care if they have any preferences, and also just being present during 
the time together. 

As the needs of the individual change, open and frequent communication helps the families understand the progression while 
also preparing them for any changes that may be seen during their visits. Care needs can change in a short period of time, and 
even families that visit daily could see a difference from one day to the next. Education on the progression of illness, while 
also being transparent that each person experiences this progression differently, can equip the family with the understanding 
of these changes. Families that do not live within a proximity that allows them to visit frequently during this time may value 
frequent communication from the care team. 

Maximizing Quality of Life 
When an individual is diagnosed with a terminal illness or begins end of life care, the care team should evaluate how the 
quality of life can be increased through their daily interactions and ensure that meaningful opportunities are provided. 
Through open communication with the individual’s medical care team, these options can be assessed for appropriateness and 
decided with the best interest of the individual in mind. For those that have the skills to communicate, these wishes may be 
explicitly shared with the care team. For others, considerations may be made based on the knowledge of likes and interests 
prior to end of life care, beginning with speaking with those who know the individual the best, such as family or friends.

Supporting Peers and Staff
Individuals who live in provider residential settings create bonds with those they have lived with or participated in various 
activities during the time they were together. Providing education to their peers about changes and the progression of life can 
assist with understanding how age and illness can impact someone. This sensitive topic should be discussed at a level that can 
be understood and evaluated by the individual’s care team on the benefits of seeing someone who is at the end of life stage. 
If appropriate, a visit to see their peers during this end of life stage can provide an opportunity to share memories they had 
together. It may also help the individual to create some memory books or other concrete reminders of the shared time and 
memorable experiences. 

Support Post-Passing 
When End of Life care ends due to the passing of an individual, there are various steps teams can take to continue their 
support. Team members who have been involved with communicating with the family members may consider the family’s 
wishes for continued communication. Many individuals’ family members are involved throughout the overall time spent in a 
long-term living setting and grow relationships with those who provide this care. Communication with the family post-life will 
vary based on the wishes of the family. Sharing with the family the impact that the individual made on the team, as well as the 
memories made, provides a sense of comfort. When the family shares the details of services or gatherings to remember the 
individual, the team should make every effort to be there to continue to support the family during this difficult time. This may 
include members of the team who managed the care and support staff who provided care to the individual. 

Once the services are arranged, communication with the family will also include conversations about their wishes regarding 
the individual’s belongings. This communication will assist the family and team to arrange a time to come together and ensure 
that all items the family would like to have to remember their loved ones can be available. This time may vary depending on 
the setting, but sharing the available time with the family can provide an opportunity for family members to discuss how to 
best arrange this process.

Case Review
Jackson, an individual with Downs Syndrome, began to show some differences in his typical everyday behaviors and was 
observed to be forgetting common people or skills he previously knew. When these changes were identified by the team, 
they completed an assessment that showed signs of dementia. Through medical follow-up with his primary care doctor and 
neurologist, Jackson was diagnosed with dementia. At this time, Jackson had been living in a home that had multiple flights 
of stairs and a large layout. Due to the perceived risk of his progressing dementia, the team met and was able to identify a 
home that had a layout that better suited the long-term needs for Jackson. Communication with the individual’s external team 
and family occurred to share the proposed change early on to ensure that all questions could be answered before any major 
changes were observed for the individual. This early transition to a new home allowed Jackson to learn the layout and bond 
with staff who worked in this new setting. 

As Jackson’s dementia progressed, there was a decrease in cognition, memory, and ambulatory needs. Family and friends were 
no longer easily recognized. The setting of the home was arranged for open movement, without obstructions, to ensure that it 
was familiar to Jackson early on during his diagnosis. Jackson began to sleep through much of his day, leading to retirement 
from his day program setting. Frequent changes to his care were communicated to his family, as well as the staff. Some of 
these changes occurred quickly, while others were maintained for longer periods of time. As his care needs increased, his 
diagnosis and current health status now required hospice care. 

The team met to review some opportunities to provide an increased quality of life during this time of change for him. 
Jackson was an avid Philadelphia sports fan. His favorite hockey team was having an upcoming game near his home. The 
team reviewed this opportunity to see a game with his family, as well as the medical personnel overseeing Hospice Care 
recommendations. After all considerations were reviewed, his support staff were able to bring him to see one last game from 
box seats. Although there were times when Jackson was not able to express himself as he had in the past, there were multiple 
instances of large grins and celebratory motions. He was able to experience this with peers he had grown to know over the 
years, and it appeared to have had a positive impact on his life. Photos of this experience were shared with his family so they 
could share the joy it brought to their loved ones. 

As time progressed, Jackson’s diagnoses increased, and his care needs increased. This individual, once independent in most 
aspects of his life, now depended on full physical care throughout his day. As this transition occurred, the bond between 
him and his care staff continued to grow. His family increased their visits to see him as often as time would allow. The team 
continued to share the care needs changes with the family to keep them informed of changes, and this communication 
continued until the individual passed peacefully with staff by his side. 

After Jackson’s passing, many members of his team joined the family at a local service. Memories of time spent together were 
shared by all who grew a bond with Jackson over the years. After the service, the Director of the Jackson’s Residential home 
spoke with the family about their wishes for his belongings. Since the family had traveled from different areas, they decided 
to come the next day to see which items they would like to remember him by. The family wanted to donate the medical 
equipment that could be passed to others who needed it, as their own lives changed as they aged.

Summary
Planning for end-of-life care is never easy and is always fraught with anticipated grief. Yet, these realities must be faced for 
all lives, including those of individuals with disabilities. Much can be done to ease the transition to the end of life by ensuring 
that the individual, their family members, their peers, and their caregivers are helped throughout the process. It is important 
to prioritize quality of life and comfort at all stages of an individual’s life and, increasingly, when age and medical conditions 
warrant changes in care. Contact with the individual who is approaching the end of life can enhance coping for the individual 
and for family members, caregivers, and peers. Sharing memories and mementos of times together can be important in the 
later stages of life and after the individual’s passing. Acknowledging the loss is important, as is the preservation of the memory 
of the individual and their impact on others.
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T he stigma surrounding mental 
illness can take a huge toll on 
children, youth, adults, and fam-
ilies with mental health con-

cerns. Addressing stigma not only helps 
the individual, but the entire community. 
Eliminating discrimination that is caused 
by stigma can lead to improved opportu-
nities for housing, education, and employ-
ment among others. Eliminating the nega-
tive repercussions that stigma has on poli-
cy development, access to care, and insur-
ance reimbursement is a primary goal for 
the Office of Mental Health. 

The COVID-19 pandemic has had a 
great impact on mental health. Not only 
have we seen an increase in the number of 
individuals who are experiencing mental 
health concerns, but also an expanded 
awareness of mental illness and the result-
ing challenges. During the pandemic 40% 
of individuals reported having an adverse 
mental health condition – many experi-
encing symptoms of depression or anxie-
ty. While this increase has required us to 
focus on ensuring access to services for 
those affected, it has also provided the 
opportunity to have an honest conversa-
tion about mental health. This is one of 
the most effective ways of addressing 

stigma. Changing the culture of schools, 
colleges, and workplaces by encouraging 
discussions on mental wellness and self-
care - as well as taking action and making 
accommodations when individuals need 
to address mental health concerns - is vital 
to ensuring the best opportunity for every-
one to be healthy and successful. 

Many studies report that over half of 
individuals with mental health concerns 
do not seek treatment. Many times, it is to 

avoid being labeled with a mental illness. 
That avoidance can have a negative im-
pact on family relationships, the ability to 
sustain romantic relationships, as well as 
all other areas of life – reinforcing feel-
ings of sadness and low self-esteem that 
can accompany mental health issues. We 
must change this narrative on mental 
health by incorporating mental health 
education into school curriculums, locat-
ing services within schools for early ac-
cess, and addressing the need for cultural-
ly appropriate care that reaches into all 
our communities. 
 

Teach the Children 
 

Perhaps the most effective way to dis-
pel the stereotypes and decrease the stig-
ma of mental health and illness is to reach 
children and young people before they 
have been inundated with misleading, 
inaccurate, and negative messages. 

Many of us grew up learning these stig-
mas from an early age and accepting them 
as reality. Trying to alter that reality for 
adults is difficult and often met with re-
sistance. But having positive conversa-
tions about mental health with children 
will allow them to better understand that 
their psychological well-being is an im-
portant part of their overall health, and 
that sharing their worries, feelings, and 
fears, and seeking out help is not a sign of 
weakness.  

In 2018, New York State passed a law 
requiring that all public schools include 
mental health education as a fundamental 
part of their school curriculum. These af-
firmative, age-appropriate lessons give us 
the opportunity to dispel the myths, break 
down the stigma, and provide a positive 
impact on the overall health of children by 
enhancing their understanding of mental 
health. Many schools are also incorporat-
ing a deep culture of social emotional well-
ness that actively promotes a supportive 
learning environment that enables mental 
wellness, prevents bullying, and fosters 
positive social connections. 

Last year, the State invested $2.5 mil-
lion to create and support a Mental Health 
Resource and Training Technical Assis-
tance Center for Schools. The center sup-
ports all New York State public and pri-
vate schools and helps them to provide 
mental health education and social emo-
tional wellness as part of the K-12 health 
curricula. This is another very positive 
step toward reducing the stigma surround-
ing mental health and illness. 

I believe the current generation of 
school-aged children is the most knowl-
edgeable about the importance of mental 
health, especially here in New York State, 
thanks to the innovative programs we’ve 
implemented. Children today are more 
open, and more willing to discuss their  
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